# TOWN OF DILLON

HOME RULE CHARTER

## HOME RULE CHARTER

1993



DILLON HOME RULE CHARTER

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREFATORY SYNOPSIS

PREAMBLE

ARTICLE I - GENERAL PROVISIONS

ARTICLE II - TOWN COUNCIL

ARTICLE III - COUNCIL PROCEDURE

ARTICLE IV - ELECTIONS

ARTICLE V - INITIATIVE, REFERENDUM AND RECALL

ARTICLE VI - LEGAL AND JUDICIARY

ARTICLE VII - TOWN ADMINISTRATION

ARTICLE VIII - BUDGET AND FINANCE

ARTICLE IX - TAXATION

ARTICLE X - MUNICIPAL BORROWING AND PAYMENT OBLIGATIONS

ARTICLE XI - IMPROVEMENT DISTRICTS

ARTICLE XII - UTILITIES; FRANCHISES AND PERMITS

ARTICLE XIII - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

ARTICLE XIV - MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

ARTICLE XV - TRANSITIONAL PROVISIONS

CERTIFICATE OF FINAL ADOPTION

CERTIFICATE OF ELECTOR APPROVAL

### PREFATORY SYNOPSIS

The Charter Commission of the Town of Dillon, Colorado, hereby submits to the voters of the Town the Home Rule Charter which has been framed in conformity with Article XX of the Constitution of the State of Colorado, and the Municipal Home Rule Act of 1971.

The members of the Charter Commission have viewed their task as one of great responsibility. This Charter provides for and encourages citizen involvement and participation in matters of local government. The members of the Charter Commission have considered the present and the future goals for the Town government of Dillon in drafting a document intended to provide for the continued progress of the Town. The Charter, as a result, reflects a broad granting of powers which, unless specifically restricted herein, are intended to be as inclusive as permitted by the state constitution.

The Charter provides for the Council-Manager form of government. The policy-making and legislative powers are vested in a Town Council composed of six members, plus the Mayor. The Council members and Mayor shall be elected from the Town at large every four (4) years, and the terms shall be staggered so as to permit a continuity of government. The Town Manager shall be the chief administrative official of the Town and shall be appointed by, and serve at the pleasure of, the Town Council.

The rights of Initiative, Referendum and Recall have been included in the Charter. Such rights provide the means by which the people can, if necessary, directly control the policies of their Town government, enact or reject legislation and remove elected officials. In addition, safeguards have been included in the Charter to prevent abuse of any office in the Town.

This Charter is founded in the belief that the quality of life of the people of Dillon shall continue to be enhanced through progressive municipal government responsive to the needs and concerns of the citizens.

### PREAMBLE

WE, THE PEOPLE OF THE TOWN OF DILLON, COLORADO, UNDER THE AUTHORITY OF THE CONSTITUTION OF THE STATE OF COLORADO AND THE MUNICIPAL HOME RULE ACT OF 1971, AND IN ORDER TO EXERCISE THE RIGHTS, PRIVILEGES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF SELF-GOVERNMENT GRANTED TO US BY THE SAID CONSTITUTION AND ACT, DO ORDAIN AND ESTABLISH THIS HOME RULE CHARTER FOR THE TOWN OF DILLON, COLORADO.

### ARTICLE I GENERAL PROVISIONS

[Section 1-1. Name, Boundaries.](#BK_95684295B84BD12CEB8D287CE15707DD)

[Section 1-2. Purpose of Charter.](#BK_03943F4A113C726D77467658DFCCFAEA)

[Section 1-3. Form of Government.](#BK_ACCDD8531A799D9EC801E9389E65AC2C)

[Section 1-4. Powers of the Town.](#BK_01323C75070CFB5A66C9DA7155BDD815)

Section 1-1. Name, Boundaries.

The municipal corporation now existing as the "Town of Dillon" in the County of Summit, State of Colorado, shall remain and continue to be a body politic and corporate under the same name and with the same boundaries until lawfully changed.

Section 1-2. Purpose of Charter.

It is the purpose of this Charter to establish a governmental structure that will provide for the effective and efficient conduct of the business of the Town. It is intended that the Charter shall provide for the fullest possible participation in the affairs of the Town by every member of the community in the manner provided for herein.

Section 1-3. Form of Government.

The municipal government provided by this Charter shall be known as "Council-Manager Government." The Council shall determine policies, enact local legislation, adopt budgets and appoint the Town Manager. The Town Manager shall execute the laws and administer the Town government.

Section 1-4. Powers of the Town.

The Town shall have all the power of local self-government and home rule and all power possible for the Town under the Constitution of the State of Colorado. The Town shall also have all powers now or hereafter granted to cities, towns and municipalities by the laws of the State of Colorado. The enumeration of specific powers in this Charter shall not be considered as limiting or excluding any other power. All powers shall be exercised in the manner set forth in this Charter or, if not provided for in this Charter, in such manner as shall be provided by ordinance or resolution, or by other applicable law.

### ARTICLE II TOWN COUNCIL

[Section 2-1. Council Membership.](#BK_18BE99FE91E73A492F9FF6F26902F475)

[Section 2-2. Powers of the Council.](#BK_72C216618B6EDFB0136B7ABA677901D1)

[Section 2-3. Qualifications.](#BK_3E9E193F83DC26B36C14D1EA8A5BD274)

[Section 2-4. Term.](#BK_3C4B57AC0D873231033692A97ABBFEF7)

[Section 2-5. Compensation.](#BK_6C790333DD44E9618E79CF31617BFB8C)

[Section 2-6. Standards of Conduct.](#BK_16567C008630C3D213C2D57DA04AE8C3)

[Section 2-7. Vacancies.](#BK_6497121CE919B9275183083DC7D4EB8E)

[Section 2-8. Oath of Office.](#BK_653F61F9360C3C18F2A3F7D0365551D2)

[Section 2-9. Mayor.](#BK_53791D05D552376DBD2E81316234F37D)

[Section 2-10. Mayor Pro-Tem.](#BK_3A11EEF6BB5FEEDFAE1FEBA3C62D12BA)

Section 2-1. Council Membership.

The legislative affairs of the Town shall be vested in a Town Council consisting of six (6) Council members and one (1) Mayor (collectively to be known as, and referred to herein as, the "Council" or the "Town Council"), all of whom shall be nominated and elected at large from the Town.

Section 2-2. Powers of the Council.

The Council shall be the legislative and governing body of the Town and shall have and exercise, except as otherwise provided in this Charter, all powers conferred upon or possessed by the Town and shall adopt such laws, ordinances and resolutions as it shall deem proper.

Section 2-3. Qualifications.

(a) Each member of the Council shall be a registered elector of the Town at the time of nomination and election, or at the time of appointment to fill a vacancy, and shall have been a resident of the Town, or any territory annexed to the Town, for at least twelve (12) consecutive months immediately preceding such election or appointment.

(b) No person who has been convicted of embezzlement, bribery, perjury, solicitation of bribery, subornation of perjury or a crime of moral turpitude shall serve as a member of the Council.

(c) No Council member nor the Mayor shall be a salaried employee of the Town during his or her term of office.

(d) The Council shall be the judge of the election and qualifications of its own members.

Section 2-4. Term.

The Mayor and Members of the Council shall be elected for four-year overlapping terms, with the Mayor and three (3) members elected at one (1) regular election, and three (3) members elected at the subsequent regular election. The members shall take office at the first meeting, regular or special, following their election and shall continue in office until their successors have been elected and have complied with Section 2-8, or a vacancy is earlier established.

Section 2-5. Compensation.

The Council members and the Mayor shall receive such compensation as the Council may prescribe by ordinance. The Council shall neither increase nor decrease such compensation during the Council members' term of office. Council members, upon approval and order of the Council, shall be paid their actual and necessary expenses incurred in the performance of their duties of office.

Section 2-6. Standards of Conduct.

(a) The Town shall be governed by the Standards of Conduct as contained in Title 24, Article 18 of the Statutes of the State of Colorado, as they may be amended from time to time.

(b) During the term for which a member has been elected and for one (1) year thereafter, no member of the Council shall be appointed to any Town office which is created or the emoluments of which are increased during the term for which that member has been elected except as may be specifically provided for in this Charter.

Section 2-7. Vacancies.

(a) A member of the Council shall continue to hold office until a successor has been elected or appointed and has complied with Section 2-8, or until a vacancy is earlier established. A vacancy shall exist whenever any member is recalled, dies, is judicially declared incompetent, resigns, ceases to be a resident of the Town, or is convicted of a crime as set forth in Section 2-3 above.

(b) No Council member shall be allowed more than two (2) consecutive absences from regular Council meetings unless excused by vote of the Council. No Council member shall be allowed more than two (2) consecutive absences from regular work sessions unless excused by vote of the Council. In the event a Council member has more than two (2) consecutive unexcused absences, that Council member may be removed from the Council by a majority vote of the remaining Council members.

(c) At a regular meeting held not more than sixty (60) days after a vacancy occurs in the office of the Mayor or Council, the remaining members shall:

(1) Appoint a person to fill the vacancy, by affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining members, to serve until the next regular election, at which time a new Council member shall be elected by the electors to serve for the remainder of the unexpired term; or

(2) Order a special election to be held within ninety (90) days to fill the vacancy for the remainder of the term.

(d) If, at the time the Council orders a special election pursuant to Subsection (c) of this Section, the Council is aware of any other election to be held in the Town by the Town or any other governmental entity within ninety (90) days, the Council shall schedule the special election to be held on the same day as such other election if practicable.

(e) If any vacancy in the Council occurs because of the election of a Council member to the office of Mayor, the vacancy shall be filled for the remainder of the term by the Council member candidate who, at that election, received the highest number of votes following the Council member candidates who were elected to office.

Section 2-8. Oath of Office.

Before assuming office, every member of the Council shall take and file with the Town Clerk an oath or affirmation to support the Constitution of the United States, the Constitution of the State of Colorado and the Charter and Ordinances of the Town, and to faithfully perform the duties of the office.

Section 2-9. Mayor.

The Mayor shall preside at meetings of the Council and shall exercise such powers and perform such other duties as conferred by this Charter or by ordinances not inconsistent with this Charter. The Mayor shall be a member of the Council and shall have the same powers, rights and duties as a Council member, including the right to vote. The Mayor shall be recognized as the head of the Town government for all ceremonial and legal purposes and shall execute and authenticate legal instruments requiring the Mayor's signature. The Mayor, acting on behalf of the Council, shall oversee the efficient administration of Town affairs by the Town Manager.

Section 2-10. Mayor Pro-Tem.

At the first meeting, regular or special, following each regular election, the Council, by a majority vote of the entire Council, shall appoint a Council Member as Mayor Pro-Tem for a two-year term. The Mayor Pro-Tem shall have the Mayor's powers and perform the Mayor's duties whenever the Mayor is not available.

### ARTICLE III COUNCIL PROCEDURE

[Section 3-1. Meetings.](#BK_DAB6F9087704DBE8B521B9E0DCC612E1)

[Section 3-2. Special Meetings and Business at Special Meetings.](#BK_533ABA48266453AF8FC16EE394E49546)

[Section 3-3. Quorum.](#BK_71429D9AF6BF05795A5AF36870780D78)

[Section 3-4. Meetings to be Public.](#BK_24AE075DA66616AA29669C1824216D6F)

[Section 3-5. Council Acts.](#BK_DB75C1DF6CCD1E0063787686B6BA3D07)

[Section 3-6. Voting; Voting Prohibited When.](#BK_D719296807FC6E7569FCA10DF04BA486)

[Section 3-7. Action by Ordinance Required.](#BK_C57734080BA0CC70876C3740179444BD)

[Section 3-8. Form of Ordinance.](#BK_6AE84CE28B490C646866428D9D0B84EA)

[Section 3-9. Procedure.](#BK_4B6C07D3EEC054AD6BF8A44F4B16C40A)

[Section 3-10. Emergency Ordinances.](#BK_2D45022E01A7960772C467A5E0DA7416)

[Section 3-11. Codification.](#BK_FD8B9054E44BFE2B4C3D426715F69B9E)

[Section 3-12. Adoption of Codes by Reference.](#BK_341534D4594079751C14156233339C69)

[Section 3-13. Public Records.](#BK_27EBDF17E5F76F6F0DB8193F4258CEA6)

[Section 3-14. Ordinance Review.](#BK_F369CD3F3BADE1A15C153800CB0DBC33)

Section 3-1. Meetings.

The Council shall meet regularly at least twice each month. The Council shall prescribe by rules of the Council the day and hour of its regular meetings and the procedures governing meetings. The first meeting, regular or special, following each regular municipal election shall be the organizational meeting. The Council shall cause written minutes of its regular and special meetings to be taken and retained in the records of the Town.

Section 3-2. Special Meetings and Business at Special Meetings.

(a) Special meetings shall be called by the Town Clerk on the written request of the Mayor, the Town Manager or any two (2) Council members. A special meeting shall be held on at least forty-eight (48) hours' notice to each member of the Council, which notice shall be communicated personally, served personally or left at the member's usual place of residence. A special meeting, however, may be held on shorter notice if all members of the Council are present or have waived notice thereof in writing. Notice of a special meeting shall be posted in at least two (2) public places, at least one (1) of which is open to the public during evening hours.

(b) No business shall be transacted at any special meeting of the Council unless it has been stated in the notice of the meeting; except that any business which may lawfully come before a regular meeting of the Council may be transacted at a special meeting if all members of the Council present consent thereto and all the members absent file their written consent, either before or after such special meeting. Except where a greater number of affirmative votes is specified in the Charter, at least four (4) affirmative votes shall be required for the adoption of any motion, resolution or ordinance at a special meeting.

Section 3-3. Quorum.

A majority of the members of the Council in office at the time shall be a quorum for the transaction of business at all Council meetings.

Section 3-4. Meetings to be Public.

(a) All regular and special meetings of the Council shall be open to the public, and persons shall have a reasonable opportunity to be heard under such rules as the Council may prescribe. Any meeting may be recessed by the affirmative vote of a majority of the members present and closed to the public for the following purposes only:

(1) To determine a position relative to issues subject to negotiation, to receive reports on negotiation progress and status, to develop strategy and to instruct negotiators;

(2) To consider the acquisition or disposal of property if, in the judgment of the Council, premature disclosure of information might give any person an unfair competitive or bargaining advantage;

(3) For matters of attorney-client privilege;

(4) For matters required by federal law or non-superseded state law to be kept confidential;

(5) For matters critical to the personal safety of members of the Council and for matters involving the protection and security of Town property;

(6) Personnel matters; and

(7) To consider additional matters which, by state statute or by court decision, can be excluded from the open meeting requirements of those state statutes which would apply to the Town but for the adoption of this Charter.

(b) The general subject matter of any closed session shall be stated in the motion calling for closure. Except to the extent specifically permitted in this section, no formal action, no final policy decision, no rule, regulation, resolution or ordinance and no action approving a contract or calling for the payment of money shall be adopted or approved at any session closed to the public.

Section 3-5. Council Acts.

The Council shall act only by ordinance, resolution or motion. The Council may select the appropriate form for its action, except where a particular form is required by the Charter. A true copy of every ordinance and resolution as adopted shall be numbered and retained in the records of the Town.

Section 3-6. Voting; Voting Prohibited When.

(a) The vote by "Yes" and "No" shall be taken by roll call upon the adoption of each ordinance and resolution and entered in the minutes of the meeting. Except as otherwise provided in this Charter, the final adoption of any ordinance shall require the affirmative vote of a majority of the entire Council, and resolutions and motions shall require the affirmative vote of a majority of the members present.

(b) No member shall vote on any question concerning the member's own conduct.

(c) No member shall vote on any question on which the member has a conflict of interest, as shall be defined by this Charter or by ordinance, other than the common public interest. On such a question, the member shall disclose the nature of the conflict of interest to the Council prior to abstaining from voting. If the member fails to disclose a conflict of interest or requests the remaining members to determine whether the member has a conflict of interest, the remaining members shall determine, by motion adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining members, whether a conflict of interest exists. Such motion shall state the basis of the determination and shall be conclusive of the question of whether a conflict of interest exists. Notwithstanding the prohibitions set forth in this Subsection (c), a member of the Council may vote if that member's participation is necessary to obtain a quorum or otherwise enable the Council to act and if that member complies with the voluntary disclosure provisions set forth herein.

(d) Except as provided in Subsections (b) and (c) of this section, each member who is present shall vote when the member's name is called. Any member who refuses to vote, except when required to abstain by Subsections (b) or (c) of this section, shall be deemed derelict in the member's duties, and an affirmative vote shall be cast and recorded in the member's name.

Section 3-7. Action by Ordinance Required.

In addition to such acts of the Council as are required by the Charter to be by ordinance, every act making an appropriation, authorizing the borrowing of money, imposing a tax, fixing rates charged by any municipal utility system, establishing any regulation for violation of which a fine or jail sentence penalty may be imposed, or placing any direct burden upon or direct limitation on the use of private property shall be by ordinance.

Section 3-8. Form of Ordinance.

Every ordinance shall be introduced in written or printed form. The enacting clause of all ordinances shall be: BE IT ORDAINED BY THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF DILLON, COLORADO. Except as otherwise provided in this Article, all ordinances shall take effect five (5) days after publication following final adoption. Unless otherwise specifically provided in the ordinance, every ordinance shall be deemed to contain a severability clause whether stated therein or not.

Section 3-9. Procedure.

Except for emergency ordinances, the following procedure shall be followed in adopting any ordinance:

(1) The ordinance shall be introduced by a member at a regular or special meeting of the Council.

(2) The ordinance shall be read in full or, if copies of the ordinance are available to the Council and to persons in attendance at the meeting, the ordinance may be read by title only.

(3) After the first reading, the Council shall vote to amend, adopt or reject the ordinance or take such other action as it deems appropriate.

(4) If the ordinance is adopted on first reading, it shall be published either in full or by title only, as the Council may direct, and shall be posted in at least two (2) public places, at least one (1) of which is open to the public during evening hours. The Council shall set a day, hour and place at which the Council shall hold a public hearing on the ordinance. Notice of said day, hour and place shall be included in the publication.

(5) The ordinance shall be introduced by a member a second time, at a regular or special meeting of the Council held not earlier than four (4) days after the first publication. The Council shall vote to amend, finally adopt or reject the ordinance or take such other action as it deems appropriate. Any such action shall be taken after the public hearing on the ordinance, but may be taken at the same meeting at which the public hearing is held.

(6) Upon final adoption, the ordinance shall be published either in full or by title only, as the Council may direct, except that any penalty clause contained in the ordinance shall be published in full.

(7) The ordinance shall be signed by the Mayor and attested by the Town Clerk, and affidavits of publication shall be retained with the ordinance in the Town's records.

(8) Every ordinance published by title only shall contain a notice that copies of the ordinance are available at the office of the Town Clerk.

Section 3-10. Emergency Ordinances.

(a) An emergency ordinance necessary for the immediate preservation of public property, health, welfare, peace, or safety, or the financial well-being of the Town, shall require at least five (5) affirmative votes. The reasons for the emergency shall be specifically stated in the ordinance. The Council's determination as to the existence of an emergency shall be final and conclusive on the question. No ordinance granting, renewing or amending any franchise, initially imposing a tax or fixing rates charged by any municipal utility system shall be adopted as an emergency ordinance.

(b) An ordinance authorizing a municipal borrowing or a payment obligation in accordance with Article X or Article XI of this Charter, which provides for the imposition of a tax or utility rate or which makes covenants with respect to the imposition of a tax or utility rate to secure the repayment of such a borrowing shall not be deemed an ordinance imposing a tax or utility rate within the meaning of Subsection (a) of this section.

(c) An emergency ordinance may be introduced and finally adopted at any regular or special meeting, shall require only one (1) reading and shall not require a public hearing or publication prior to final adoption. An emergency ordinance shall take effect immediately upon final adoption or on such later date as specified in the ordinance. Following final adoption, an emergency ordinance shall be published in full or by title only, as the Council may direct, and posted in at least two (2) public places, at least one (1) of which is open to the public during evening hours.

Section 3-11. Codification.

The Council shall cause ordinances of a general and permanent nature to be codified. Revisions to the codification may be adopted by reference as provided in Section 3-12.

Section 3-12. Adoption of Codes by Reference.

The Council may adopt, by ordinance, any code by reference. The procedure for adoption of a code by reference shall be as provided in the state statutes applicable to the adoption of codes by reference or such other procedure as the Council may provide by ordinance. Every ordinance adopting a code by reference shall contain a notice that copies of the code are available for review at the office of the Town Clerk. Any penalty clause in such a code may be adopted only if set forth in full in the adopting ordinance and published as provided in Section 3-9.

Section 3-13. Public Records.

Public records of the Town shall be open for inspection by any person at reasonable times, subject to the provisions and restrictions set forth in the state statutes concerning inspection of public records.

Section 3-14. Ordinance Review.

(a) The Council shall review ordinances of a general and permanent nature adopted on or after the effective date of this Charter at least once every three (3) years after adoption and at least once every three (3) years thereafter, for possible amendment or repeal.

(b) The Council shall establish a schedule for reviewing all ordinances of a general and permanent nature which were adopted prior to the effective date of this Charter.

(c) The failure to review any ordinance pursuant to this section shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the ordinance.

### ARTICLE IV ELECTIONS

[Section 4-1. Colorado Municipal Election Laws Adopted.](#BK_54302F441A894B0F90F6A0AE44476B21)

[Section 4-2. Regular Elections.](#BK_2A3C9DDAB45EB78ED3BE62789C351256)

[Section 4-3. Special Elections.](#BK_DCE2BE83AAEBD1D4749C2EDF877C7483)

[Section 4-4. Conduct of Elections.](#BK_E2D6EBB281F7E11F7801799E8F4DE11B)

[Section 4-5. Nominating Petitions.](#BK_11F207ADD5D57159AE52EEB2BD1CAF04)

Section 4-1. Colorado Municipal Election Laws Adopted.

Town elections shall be governed by the state statutes contained in the Colorado Municipal Election Code, except as otherwise provided in this Charter or by ordinances not inconsistent with this Charter. All regular and special elections shall be nonpartisan.

Section 4-2. Regular Elections.

A regular election shall be held in each even-numbered year on the first Tuesday in April.

Section 4-3. Special Elections.

A special election shall be called by a resolution adopted at least thirty (30) days prior to the election. The resolution calling a special election shall set forth the purpose of the election.

Section 4-4. Conduct of Elections.

(a) The Town Clerk shall have charge of all activities and duties required pursuant to this Charter relating to the conduct of elections in the Town. In any case where election procedure is in doubt, the Town Clerk shall prescribe the procedure to be followed.

(b) The Town Clerk shall provide for ballots and sample ballots, voting machines or electronic voting equipment for determination of the winner by lot in the event of a tie vote, for canvass of returns, and for issuance of appropriate certificates.

Section 4-5. Nominating Petitions.

Each nominating petition for a candidate for elective office shall be signed by at least twenty-five (25) registered electors.

### ARTICLE V INITIATIVE, REFERENDUM AND RECALL

[Section 5-1. Initiative.](#BK_11FE47888D7EB7BB88BEC3AA806C169C)

[Section 5-2. Referendum.](#BK_0C62B85C8609D0EE8B5CA73037019990)

[Section 5-3. Recall.](#BK_F629B140BCAA701ACBD2994E93E4C984)

[Section 5-4. Council Referendum.](#BK_F4D676D97F5288289D027C8584164564)

[Section 5-5. Prohibited Action by Council.](#BK_5FBC69F17C0D1C6313BD42F20342E5CF)

[Section 5-6. Withdrawal of Petition.](#BK_FAFE4793D66226BA6691288C0896FF84)

Section 5-1. Initiative.

(a) The initiative power, reserved by Article V, Section 1(9) of the Constitution of the State of Colorado, is hereby extended to the Town's registered electors as to that Town legislation which is subject to the initiative power reserved in the Constitution. Any initiated measure shall be in the form of an ordinance. The measure shall be initiated pursuant to the state statutes which establish procedures for a municipal initiative, except as otherwise provided in this Charter and in ordinances not inconsistent with this Charter.

(b) An initiative petition shall be signed by registered electors of the Town equal in number to at least fifteen percent (15%) of the total number of electors of the Town registered to vote at the last regular Town election. No signature on an initiative petition shall be valid if signed on a date prior to the date the form of the petition is approved by the Town Clerk or if signed on a date more than one hundred twenty (120) days prior to the date the signed petition is filed with the Town Clerk.

(c) The Council may adopt the proposed ordinance prior to any vote thereon. In the event Council fails to adopt the proposed ordinance without any change in substance, such ordinance shall be submitted to the electors as provided for herein in this Article V.

Section 5-2. Referendum.

(a) The referendum power, reserved by Article V, Section 1(9) of the Constitution of the State of Colorado, is hereby extended to the Town's registered electors as to those ordinances which are subject to the referendum power reserved in the Constitution. Such ordinances shall be referred pursuant to the state statutes which establish procedures for a municipal referendum, except as otherwise provided in this Charter and in ordinances not inconsistent with this Charter. The referendum power shall not apply to an emergency ordinance, nor shall it apply to any appropriation adopted by ordinance for the support and maintenance of the Town government.

(b) A referendum petition shall be signed by registered electors of the Town equal in number to at least fifteen percent (15%) of the total number of electors of the Town registered to vote at the last regular Town election.

Section 5-3. Recall.

(a) Any person holding elective office may be recalled at any time after six (6) months in office, pursuant to the state statutes which establish procedures for the recall of municipal elective officers, except as otherwise provided in this Charter and in ordinances not inconsistent with this Charter.

(b) A recall petition shall be signed by registered electors of the Town. The signers shall number at least fifteen percent (15%) of the total number of electors of the Town registered to vote at the last preceding election. For the purpose of this section, the "last preceding election" shall be the last preceding election at which the person sought to be recalled was elected to office, unless the person sought to be recalled was appointed to fill a vacancy, in which event it shall be the last preceding election at which the person who created the vacancy was elected to office.

(c) No signature on a recall petition shall be valid if signed on a date more than sixty (60) days prior to the date the signed petition is filed with the Town Clerk.

(d) No recall election shall be held if the office held by the person sought to be recalled will be filled at a regular election scheduled to be held within ninety (90) days after submission of the recall petition.

(e) After one (1) recall petition and election, no further petition shall be filed against the same person during the term for which such person was elected or appointed, unless the signers number at least fifty percent (50%) of the total number of electors of the Town registered to vote at the last preceding election (as defined in Section 5-3(b), above).

(f) Except as to requirements contained in this Charter, in the state statutes which are applicable to the recall of municipal elective officers and in the ordinances of the Town, the form, content, approval and other petition requirements in the state statutes applicable to municipal initiatives shall apply as nearly as practicable to recall petitions.

Section 5-4. Council Referendum.

The Council shall have the power to submit to a vote of the registered electors, without receipt of any petition, any proposed or adopted ordinance or any question.

Section 5-5. Prohibited Action by Council.

(a) No initiated ordinance adopted by the voters may be substantively amended or repealed by the Council during a period of eighteen (18) months after the date of the election on the initiated ordinance, unless the amendment or repeal is approved by a majority of the registered electors voting thereon.

(b) No referred ordinance repealed by the voters may be readopted by the Council during a period of eighteen (18) months after the date of the election on the referred ordinance, unless the readoption is approved by a majority of the registered electors voting thereon.

Section 5-6. Withdrawal of Petition.

An initiative, referendum or recall petition may be withdrawn at any time prior to thirty (30) days preceding the day scheduled for a vote, by filing with the Town Clerk a written request for withdrawal signed by all persons who are designated in the petition as representing the signers on matters affecting the petition. Upon the filing of such request, the petition shall have no further force or effect, and all proceedings thereon shall be terminated.

### ARTICLE VI LEGAL AND JUDICIARY

[Section 6-1. Town Attorney.](#BK_E0D1FFF50195B8ED95F230FA61C63404)

[Section 6-2. Municipal Court and Judiciary.](#BK_4EBD021BB6DE5A9C9D0FCF7D95846C54)

Section 6-1. Town Attorney.

(a) The Council shall appoint a Town Attorney to serve at the pleasure of the Council. The appointment or removal of the Town Attorney shall require the affirmative vote of a majority of the entire Council. The Town Attorney shall be at all times while serving as Town Attorney an attorney at law admitted to practice in Colorado.

(b) The Town Attorney shall serve as the general counsel of the Town, shall advise the Council, the Town Manager and other Town officials in matters relating to their official powers and duties, and shall perform such other duties as may be designated by the Council. The Council shall determine whether the position is full time or part time.

(c) The Council shall establish compensation for the Town Attorney.

(d) The Council may employ such special counsel as may be recommended by the Town Attorney or the Council.

Section 6-2. Municipal Court and Judiciary.

(a) There shall be a municipal court vested with exclusive original jurisdiction over all matters arising under this Charter, the ordinances of the Town, other enactments of the Town and as may be conferred by law. The municipal court shall be presided over and its functions exercised by a judge, appointed by the Council for a specified term of two (2) years. The Council may, when his or her appointment for term of office expires, re-appoint the municipal judge. Any vacancy in the office of municipal judge shall be filled by appointment by the Council for the remainder of the unexpired term.

(b) Each municipal judge and deputy municipal judge shall be at the time of appointment and throughout the term of office an attorney at law admitted to practice in Colorado and shall have at least five (5) years' experience in the active practice of law at the time of appointment.

(c) The Council may appoint one (1) or more deputy judges as it deems necessary. The deputy municipal judges shall have all the powers of the municipal judge when called upon to act by the municipal judge or Council. The deputy municipal judges shall serve at the pleasure of the Council.

(d) The municipal judge shall receive a fixed salary or compensation set by the Council, which shall not be increased or decreased during the judge's term in office. The deputy municipal judges may receive such compensation for services rendered as the Council may determine.

(e) Any municipal judge may be removed during his or her term in office only for cause. A judge may be removed by a majority vote of the Council for cause if:

(1) He or she is found guilty of a felony or any other crime involving moral turpitude; or

(2) He or she has willfully or persistently failed to perform his or her duties; or

(3) He or she is unable to perform the judicial duties.

(f) The municipal court existing on the effective date of this Charter shall continue as the municipal court for the Town until changed as provided by this Charter.

(g) The municipal court shall be a court of record.

### ARTICLE VII TOWN ADMINISTRATION

[Section 7-1. Town Manager.](#BK_8617C88DFE66322CD5CD5D031B5986DB)

[Section 7-2. Acting Town Manager.](#BK_1480FF6068A6071A06EBE0F6CD9AD0C8)

[Section 7-3. Powers and Duties of Manager.](#BK_8D2C7C12DC9C1D40B0EF0965604B4D9F)

[Section 7-4. Relationship of Council to Administrative Service.](#BK_0832E610EA8592B9DCE5EF263C4F2D79)

[Section 7-5. Appointment and Removal of Town Employees.](#BK_3B40B640CFD501124B039DCBD4987AAB)

[Section 7-6. Bonding of Employees.](#BK_EAD8A99B03C24E776B5EB9F3EB7E48B2)

Section 7-1. Town Manager.

(a) The Council shall appoint a Town Manager within six (6) months after a vacancy exists. The appointment shall be at the pleasure of the Council and shall be at a salary to be fixed from time to time by the Council. The appointment or removal of the Town Manager shall require the affirmative vote of a majority of the entire Council.

(b) The Town Manager shall be appointed without regard to any consideration other than fitness, competency, training and experience in professional urban administration. Within a reasonable time following appointment, the Town Manager shall reside within the limits of the Town or within a reasonable distance from the limits of the Town as the Council may designate by ordinance.

(c) No member of the Council shall be appointed Town Manager during the term for which the member was elected or appointed nor within one (1) year after the term.

Section 7-2. Acting Town Manager.

During the Town Manager's temporary absence or disability or during any period of vacancy prior to the Council's appointment of a Town Manager pursuant to Section 7-1, the Mayor shall appoint, by letter filed with the Town Clerk, a Town employee to serve as acting Town Manager. If the Mayor fails to make such an appointment, the Council shall make the appointment. The provisions of this Charter applicable to the Town Manager shall apply to the acting Town Manager during the period of the appointment.

Section 7-3. Powers and Duties of Manager.

The Town Manager shall be the chief operating and administrative officer of the Town. The Town Manager shall be responsible to the Council for the proper administration of all affairs of the Town placed in the Town Manager's charge. Except as otherwise provided by this Charter or by ordinances not inconsistent with this Charter, the Town Manager shall:

(1) Provide for the enforcement of the laws, rules, regulations, ordinances and other enactments of the Town;

(2) Be responsible for the efficient operation of the administrative affairs of the Town;

(3) Provide for the hiring, suspension, discipline, transfer and removal of Town employees;

(4) Establish, subject to the approval of the Council, and enforce personnel rules and regulations governing appointive officers and employees of the Town;

(5) Be responsible for the supervision and direction of the activities of all appointive officers and other employees of the Town;

(6) Make appointments on the basis of executive and administrative ability, training and experience;

(7) Cause a proposed budget to be prepared and submitted to the Council annually and be responsible for the administration of the budget after its adoption;

(8) Cause to be prepared and submitted to the Council, as of the end of each fiscal year, a complete report on finances and administrative activities of the Town for that year and, upon request of the Council, make written or verbal reports at any time concerning the affairs of the Town under the Manager's supervision;

(9) Provide to the Council advice and recommendations concerning the financial condition and future needs of the Town;

(10) Exercise supervision and control over all Town departments and make recommendations to the Council concerning the establishment, consolidation or abolition of such departments;

(11) Be responsible for the enforcement of all terms and conditions imposed in favor of the Town in any contract or franchise, and upon knowledge of any violation thereof, report the same to the Council for such action and proceedings as may be necessary to enforce the same;

(12) Attend Council meetings and participate in discussions with the Council in an advisory capacity;

(13) Cause to be established a system of accounting and auditing for the Town which shall reflect, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, the financial condition and financial operation of the Town;

(14) Be responsible for obtaining engineering, architectural, maintenance, construction and other services required by the Town; and

(15) Perform other such duties as prescribed by this Charter or as required by the Council and not inconsistent with this Charter.

Section 7-4. Relationship of Council to Administrative Service.

The Council, acting as a whole and by formal action, shall have full authority to direct the Town Manager with respect to the performance of his or her duties and responsibilities. Although individual Council members, including the Mayor, shall be authorized to discuss all matters relating to Town operations with employees and officers of the Town, including the Town Manager, they shall not be authorized to give any direct orders to Town employees, except by formal action of the Council as a whole.

Section 7-5. Appointment and Removal of Town Employees.

The Council shall appoint and may remove the Police Chief. The Council shall appoint and may remove the Town Manager as set forth in Section 7-1. The Council shall appoint and may remove the Town Attorney and the Judge, as set forth in Article VI. All remaining Town employees shall be appointed and may be removed by the Town Manager.

Section 7-6. Bonding of Employees.

All Town officers and employees dealing directly with municipal funds shall post bond or furnish other security in an amount and under such conditions as required by the Council, and at the expense of the Town.

### ARTICLE VIII BUDGET AND FINANCE

[Section 8-1. Fiscal Year.](#BK_D1DE3FAE4DEB03CE4CA32A28C3EF41AA)

[Section 8-2. Proposed Budget and Message.](#BK_F58769022DCE54D66F9BB93F02512FF6)

[Section 8-3. Contents of Proposed Budget.](#BK_3DB9E506A99C5A761187C72310400B0A)

[Section 8-4. Capital Program.](#BK_E2B452C0D5F92EA7787D060B0A2CF69D)

[Section 8-5. Budget Hearing.](#BK_C97BBD24A90C109A39A4FE30AD65448B)

[Section 8-6. Council Action on Budget.](#BK_3B47951DA64E270C644407270481E1B5)

[Section 8-7. Contingencies.](#BK_AD1DF2DF496237F185D874A276CB5583)

[Section 8-8. Amendments After Adoption.](#BK_453C6EAD8C0E28D792BABD21F1F927F6)

[Section 8-9. Administration - Payments and Obligations Prohibited.](#BK_C16B9443FA7169DE057FD0A641C2F083)

[Section 8-10. Independent Audit.](#BK_C0BE7B85E1E1AE05A79AA3990CBF4BC9)

Section 8-1. Fiscal Year.

Unless otherwise provided by ordinance, the fiscal year of the Town shall begin on the first day of January and end on the last day of December of each year.

Section 8-2. Proposed Budget and Message.

Prior to October 15, or such other time as the Council may provide by ordinance, the Town Manager shall cause to be prepared and submitted to the Council a proposed budget and accompanying message. The proposed budget shall provide a financial plan for all Town funds and activities for at least the next fiscal year and, except as required by this Charter, shall be in such form as the Council may require. The proposed budget shall contain a general summary of its contents and shall include comparative figures for revenues and expenditures for the year prior to the proposed budget year (the current fiscal year).

Section 8-3. Contents of Proposed Budget.

The proposed budget shall include, in separate sections, at least the following information:

(1) An estimate of anticipated revenues classified by source;

(2) An estimate of cash available, if any, as of December 31 of the year prior to the proposed budget year (the current fiscal year);

(3) Proposed expenditures for the operation of the Town, by fund, department, office and agency and the methods of financing such expenditures;

(4) Provisions for reserves and contingencies;

(5) Proposed capital expenditures, by fund, department, office and agency, and the proposed methods of financing such expenditures;

(6) Anticipated net surplus or deficit for each municipal utility system and the proposed method of its disposition;

(7) An estimate of the amount required to be raised from an ad valorem property tax levy;

(8) A statement of the outstanding securities and other payment obligations of the Town, showing the debt redemption and interest requirements, the debt authorized and outstanding, and the condition of sinking funds, if any; and

(9) Such other information as the Council may require.

Section 8-4. Capital Program.

(a) At the same time as the time of submission of the proposed budget to the Council, or at such other time as the Council may require by ordinance, the Town Manager shall cause to be prepared and submitted to the Council a recommended capital program.

(b) The recommended capital program shall include at least the following information:

(1) A general summary of its contents;

(2) A list of all capital improvements which are recommended to be undertaken, continued or completed;

(3) Cost estimates and methods and timing of financing the improvements;

(4) The estimated annual cost of operating and maintaining the improvements; and

(5) Such other information as the Council may require.

(c) The recommended capital program, following adoption, shall serve as a guide for the planning of capital improvements.

Section 8-5. Budget Hearing.

A public hearing on the proposed budget and proposed capital program shall be held by the Council no later than forty-five (45) days prior to the close of the fiscal year. Notice of the time and place of such public hearing, and notice that the proposed budget is available for public inspection, shall be published at least one (1) time and at least seven (7) days prior to the hearing.

Section 8-6. Council Action on Budget.

(a) Unless another date is provided by ordinance, the Council shall adopt the budget and the capital improvement program, by resolution, on or before the date provided by law for certification of the ad valorem property tax levy. If the Council fails to adopt the budget by the required date, the amounts appropriated for the current fiscal year, together with any additional amounts necessary for payments of principal and interest on securities and other payment obligations, shall be deemed appropriated for the next fiscal year on a month-to-month basis, with all items in it prorated accordingly, until such time as the Council adopts the budget for the next fiscal year.

(b) The total of the proposed expenditures in the adopted budget shall not exceed the total of estimated revenues (including unappropriated cash reserves).

(c) Adoption of the budget shall constitute appropriations of the amounts specified therein as expenditures from the funds indicated and shall constitute a levy of the ad valorem property tax therein provided. The Council shall cause the ad valorem property tax levy to be certified as provided by law.

Section 8-7. Contingencies.

The budget may include contingencies. Expenditures shall not be charged directly to contingencies; but instead, the necessary part of the appropriation for contingencies shall be transferred to the logical account and the expenditure charged to such account. No such transfer shall be made without the express approval of the Council.

Section 8-8. Amendments After Adoption.

(a) Supplemental Appropriations. If, during the fiscal year, the Town Manager certifies there are available for appropriation revenues in excess of those estimated in the budget or revenues not previously appropriated, the Council by resolution following a public hearing may make supplemental appropriations for the year up to the amount of such excess or unappropriated revenues.

(b) Emergency Appropriations. To meet a public emergency affecting life, health, property or the public peace, the Council may make emergency appropriations. Such appropriations may be made by emergency ordinance in accordance with provisions of this Charter. To the extent that there are no available unappropriated revenues to meet such appropriations, the Council may by emergency ordinance authorize the issuance of emergency securities as provided in this Charter.

(c) Reduction of Appropriations. If, at any time during the fiscal year, it appears probable to the Town Manager that the revenues available will be insufficient to meet the amount appropriated, the Town Manager shall report to the Council without delay, indicating the estimated amount of deficit and his or her recommendation as to any remedial steps to be taken. The Council shall then take such action as it deems necessary to prevent or minimize any deficit, and for that purpose it may by resolution reduce one (1) or more appropriations.

(d) Transfer of Appropriations. Any time during the fiscal year, the Town Manager may recommend the transfer of part or all of any unencumbered appropriation balance among programs within a fund, department, office or agency and, upon written request of the Town Manager, the Council may by resolution transfer part or all of any unencumbered appropriation balance from one fund, department, office, agency or object to another.

(e) Limitation - Effective Date. No appropriation for debt service may be reduced or transferred. The supplemental appropriations, emergency appropriations and reduction or transfer of appropriations authorized by this section may be made effective immediately upon adoption.

Section 8-9. Administration - Payments and Obligations Prohibited.

Except for securities issued and payment obligations incurred pursuant to Articles X and XI of this Charter, no payment shall be made or obligation incurred except in accordance with appropriations made pursuant to this Charter and unless the Town Manager first certifies that sufficient funds are or are estimated to be available to meet the payment or obligation when it becomes due and payable. Any authorization of payment or incurring of obligation in violation of the provisions of this Charter shall be voidable at the Council's discretion.

Section 8-10. Independent Audit.

The Council shall provide for an independent annual audit of all Town accounts by a certified public accountant selected by the Council and may provide for more frequent audits as it deems necessary. The accountant selected shall have no direct personal interest in the fiscal affairs of the Town, of any member of the Council or of any other officer of the Town. Unless another date is provided by ordinance, the audit shall be completed within four (4) months after the close of the fiscal year. Copies of the audit shall be made available for public inspection.

### ARTICLE IX TAXATION

[Section 9-1. Authority to Levy Taxes.](#BK_1A8E1CAE40D711175534D359F5FAA9F1)

[Section 9-2. Limitations on Future General Property Taxes.](#BK_135F04C5CB57A065403D8159A1C18216)

[Section 9-3. Limitations on Taxes.](#BK_2D3981011C3B0A5D0206981EADC02B9B)

[Section 9-4. Voter Approval in Advance.](#BK_E1BD1B69CB4E17CB49B4F964B9094340)

[Section 9-5. Voter Approval of a Revenue Change.](#BK_1EDBCDB06D74A0DE0D1E1BF6696D54A0)

[Section 9-6. Voter Approval of Four-Year Delay.](#BK_D0B6242FBFCB7AE0A604EF456BE4D77D)

Section 9-1. Authority to Levy Taxes.

The Council may by ordinance levy and collect taxes for municipal purposes which may include but shall not be limited to: general ad valorem property taxes and excise taxes (which may include but shall not be limited to: sales taxes, use taxes, lodging taxes and occupation taxes).

Section 9-2. Limitations on Future General Property Taxes.

(a) General ad valorem property tax revenue increases shall be limited to five percent (5%) in each year, except that general ad valorem property taxes for the payment of securities issued and other payment obligations incurred pursuant to Article X or Article XI of this Charter and payable from ad valorem property taxes and the interest on such securities and obligations shall be exempt from this limit, and such securities and obligations shall be payable pursuant to the terms of their issuance; and, except that general ad valorem property taxes for the payment of contractual obligations which have been approved by a majority of the registered electors, for the payment of expenses incurred in the reappraisal of classes or subclasses ordered by or conducted by the state board of equalization, for the payment to the state of excess state equalization payments to school districts which excess is due to the undervaluation of taxable property or for the payment of capital expenditures shall be exempt from this limit. Beyond the exceptions set forth hereinabove, the limit set forth herein may be exceeded only in the manner permitted in Subsection (b) of this Section.

(b) The annual limit on general ad valorem property tax revenue increases imposed pursuant to Subsection (a) of this Section may be exceeded for any expenditure only if approved by a majority of the registered electors of the Town voting thereon at a regular or special election.

Section 9-3. Limitations on Taxes.

No new sales tax or income tax shall be levied nor shall the existing sales tax be increased after the adoption of this Charter until such tax or increase shall have been approved by a majority of the registered electors voting at a regular or special election. For purposes of this Charter, the term "sales tax" shall mean a tax on the sale of tangible personal property at retail or the furnishing of services.

Section 9-4. Voter Approval in Advance.

Approval is hereby given, in advance, to the Town Council for the following actions consistent with the powers granted by this Charter:

(1) The establishment of any new tax, subject to the requirements of Section 9-3, with regard to sales tax and income tax;

(2) Any tax rate increase, subject to the requirements of Section 9-3, with regard to sales tax and income tax;

(3) The establishment of any mill levy above that for the prior year;

(4) Any valuation for assessment ratio increase for a property class;

(5) Any extension of an expiring tax;

(6) Any tax policy change directly causing a net tax revenue gain; and

(7) The creation of any multiple-fiscal year direct or indirect debt or other financial obligation whatsoever without adequate present cash reserves pledged irrevocably and held for payments in all future fiscal years.

This voter approval shall apply to all actions of the Council subsequent to the adoption of this Charter.

Section 9-5. Voter Approval of a Revenue Change.

Approval is hereby given to the Town Council for the retention of and the spending of any and all revenues received by the Town in any given year in accordance with the powers granted by this Charter. This voter approval shall apply to all actions of the Council subsequent to the adoption of this Charter.

Section 9-6. Voter Approval of Four-Year Delay.

Notwithstanding the provisions and powers granted herein, in the event that any provision of this Article IX is declared to be invalid for any reason by a Court of law, then, and in that event, the voters hereby give their approval to a four-year delay in the imposition of all applicable limitations imposed by Article X, Section 20 of the Colorado Constitution, pursuant to and in accordance with that voter approval required by Article X, Section 20(3)(a) of the Colorado Constitution.

This approval to a four-year delay in the imposition of all applicable limitations imposed by Article X, Section 20 of the Colorado Constitution shall be implemented and activated at the sole discretion and decision of the Council at any time following this voter approval.

In the event the four-year delay is implemented and activated by the Council pursuant hereto, then, and in that event, it is the specific desire and intention of the voters hereon that at the end of such four-year delay the Council shall select that time period to be used to create the revenue/spending base imposed by Article X, Section 20 of the Colorado Constitution. The time period used, at the sole discretion of the Council, may be prior to, during or following termination of the four-year delay or any other time period which may be available for use by the Council in making such selection.

### ARTICLE X MUNICIPAL BORROWING AND PAYMENT OBLIGATIONS

[Section 10-1. Forms of Borrowing and Obligations.](#BK_35AAA9EA2FC5E0A79C83E64FB425489D)

[Section 10-2. Short-term Securities and Obligations.](#BK_ECF54D0D047B5CC25635DAC8B63F7698)

[Section 10-3. General Obligation Securities and Obligations.](#BK_621A5229672E87A3CBABD3AFD04FAB68)

[Section 10-4. Emergency Securities.](#BK_FBAD3B716CF435B67BBE4F357AD5D692)

[Section 10-5. Revenue Securities and Obligations.](#BK_FE58B326418FE8E7EE35E833BDF3AA3C)

[Section 10-6. Interim Securities.](#BK_F0FB8E2D787B01D1BDA21494E854DEED)

[Section 10-7. Refunding Securities.](#BK_0B72E4CDDA9B62EC5FB0DD6214B08881)

[Section 10-8. Limitations.](#BK_1B70F00921B596A7E6B7F2F6B0ADB6D6)

[Section 10-9. Sale.](#BK_8CD00E811CF78E61B9C24A1175DEC5B3)

[Section 10-10. Other Contracts and Agreements.](#BK_2A8493AC2B06AE3DD56DE6AC632DE2EF)

[Section 10-11. Industrial Development Revenue Bonds.](#BK_DA430A63AF0DA3D891658E1DD10B995D)

[Section 10-12. Limitation of Actions.](#BK_FF9D4BD24C5D12B01D19FFD258F03687)

Section 10-1. Forms of Borrowing and Obligations.

The Town may borrow money and issue securities or enter into other obligations to evidence such borrowing, and may otherwise incur payment obligations consistent with this Charter and in such form and manner as the Council determines to be advantageous to the Town.

Section 10-2. Short-term Securities and Obligations.

The Council may, by ordinance and without any election, borrow money and may without any election otherwise incur payment obligations, in anticipation of the collection of taxes or other revenues. The Council may issue short-term securities or otherwise evidence the amount so borrowed or the payment obligation so incurred. Short-term securities may be secured in any manner determined by the Council, including a pledge of the full faith and credit and the general taxing power of the Town. Any such short-term securities or obligations shall mature or become payable within twelve (12) months from the date of issuance.

Section 10-3. General Obligation Securities and Obligations.

(a) Except as otherwise provided in this Charter, no securities or other payment obligations, which the Town is obligated to pay in whole or in part from the proceeds of general ad valorem property taxes, shall be issued or otherwise incurred until the question of their issuance has been approved by a majority of the registered electors voting thereon at a regular or special election.

(b) Subsection (a) of this section shall not apply to any securities issued or other payment obligations incurred for the purpose of acquiring, constructing, improving or extending any municipal utility system or for the purpose of acquiring water or right thereto, nor shall it apply to other long-term payment obligations or contracts for municipal utility system properties, services or operations.

Section 10-4. Emergency Securities.

The Council may, by ordinance and without any election, issue emergency securities in the circumstances specified in Section 8-8 of this Charter. Such securities may be made payable in whole or in part from the proceeds of general ad valorem property taxes and may be secured in any manner determined by the Council including a pledge of the full faith and credit and the general taxing power of the Town. Such securities may be renewed from time to time as the Council determines necessary, except that such securities or renewals thereof, unless effected by a borrowing transaction or payment obligation permitted under another provision of this Charter, shall mature and become payable no later than the last day of the fiscal year next succeeding the fiscal year in which such securities or renewals thereof are issued.

Section 10-5. Revenue Securities and Obligations.

The Council may, by ordinance and without any election, issue securities and may, without any election, otherwise incur payment obligations for any public purpose payable in whole or in part from any source of revenues other than general ad valorem property taxes or from any combination of sources of revenues other than general ad valorem property taxes.

Section 10-6. Interim Securities.

Interim securities may be issued, by ordinance, in anticipation of any securities authorized in Article X or XI of this Charter. Such securities may be made payable in whole or in part from the proceeds of the anticipated securities and in whole or in part from the same sources as the anticipated securities or any other sources consistent with this Charter. No election shall be required to issue interim securities unless the Town is obligated to pay such interim securities in whole or in part from the proceeds of general ad valorem property taxes and unless the interim securities do not meet the exceptions to the election requirement as provided in this Charter.

Section 10-7. Refunding Securities.

(a) The Council may, by ordinance and without any election, issue securities for the purpose of refunding outstanding securities to accomplish any refunding purpose determined by the Council to be advantageous to the Town. Any refunding securities which are revenue securities may be payable in whole or in part from any source of revenue or any combination of sources of revenues other than general ad valorem property taxes.

(b) Refunding securities may be issued in such principal amount and otherwise on such terms as the Council may determine to be necessary or appropriate to accomplish the refunding purpose.

Section 10-8. Limitations.

(a) Except as provided in this Charter, there shall be no limitation on the amount or other terms of securities the Town may issue or on the incurring of other payment obligations by the Town.

(b) The notice of any election to authorize the issuance of proposed general obligation securities pursuant to Section 10-3(a) shall contain at least the following information, together with any other information the Council deems relevant:

(1) The amount of the total valuation for assessment of taxable property within the Town as shown by the most recent available certified assessment;

(2) The total amount of general obligation securities outstanding as of the date of the notice of the election to authorize the issuance of the proposed securities and the total amount of securities that would be outstanding if all of the proposed securities were issued;

(3) The percentage of the total of the proposed securities in relation to the amount of the total valuation for assessment determined pursuant to Paragraph (1) of this Subsection; and

(4) A general statement of the purpose of the proposed securities.

(c) No inaccuracy, error or change in the information provided pursuant to Subsection (b) of this section shall affect the validity of the authorization to issue or the validity of the issuance of any security.

Section 10-9. Sale.

All securities issued pursuant to this Charter shall be sold in such manner and pursuant to such terms as determined by the Council to be to the best advantage of the Town.

Section 10-10. Other Contracts and Agreements.

The Council may, without any election, enter into lease-purchase and installment-purchase agreements, construction contracts, contracts for the purchase, installation or acquisition of any real or personal property for public purposes and any executory contracts or agreements and may, without any election, commit to pay such obligations in whole or in part from the proceeds of general ad valorem property taxes. The Council may pledge the full faith and credit and the general taxing power of the Town to the payment of its obligations under any such agreement and may enter into such covenants regarding the rights of the lessor-vendor in the property upon default as the Council may deem necessary or appropriate.

Section 10-11. Industrial Development Revenue Bonds.

Industrial Development Revenue Bonds may be issued as provided by Colorado Statute.

Section 10-12. Limitation of Actions.

(a) No action of whatsoever nature against any act, proceeding or election of the Town done or had pursuant to this Article X shall be maintained unless commenced within twenty (20) days after the election or performance of the act or proceeding or effective date of any ordinance or resolution complained of to:

(1) Question the validity or enforceability of or enjoin the performance of any act;

(2) Question the validity or enforceability of or enjoin the issuance or payment of any securities;

(3) Question the validity or enforceability of or enjoin the incurring of any other payment obligation;

(4) Question the validity or enforceability of or enjoin the imposition or collection of any taxes, fees or charges; or

(5) Obtain any other review of or relief against any act, proceeding or election of the Town pursuant to this Article X.

(b) Any action not commenced within the time limits provided in Subsection (a) of this section shall be thereafter perpetually barred.

(c) The limitations of this section shall be in addition to any limitations or restrictions provided by ordinance.

### ARTICLE XI IMPROVEMENT DISTRICTS

[Section 11-1. Power to Create Local Improvement Districts.](#BK_6FDEC4937A0F1AF2664128C2843CD059)

[Section 11-2. Procedure.](#BK_496D580BA1972452A08607193569AF67)

[Section 11-3. Surplus and Deficiency Fund.](#BK_781147F7696608A9177111E49B9D15EE)

[Section 11-4. Additional Commitment to Pay Improvement District Securities.](#BK_45541D9058D16504B66F2BD2225FACEC)

[Section 11-5. Improvement District Securities - General Benefit.](#BK_0481B2FFF108CF399877730F5208242F)

[Section 11-6. Limitation of Actions.](#BK_F10EFBEDAD32DC3ACE884E522D040107)

Section 11-1. Power to Create Local Improvement Districts.

The Council shall have the power, without an election, to create local improvement districts and to assess the cost of the construction, acquisition or installation of local improvements of every character against property determined by the Council to be benefited within such districts and to issue bonds payable from such assessments, in the following manner:

(1) By order of the Council, subject to written protest by the owners of property estimated to bear a majority of the assessment burden under the method of apportioning assessments proposed by the Council; or

(2) By approval of a petition of the owners of property estimated to bear a majority of the assessment burden under the method of apportioning assessments proposed by the owners.

Section 11-2. Procedure.

The Council may, by ordinances not inconsistent with this Charter, prescribe the method and manner of creating local improvement districts; acquiring, constructing or installing the improvements; letting contracts therefor; assessing part or all of the cost thereof against the benefited property; providing for the right to protest and the scope and manner thereof; paying for or issuing special assessment securities for the costs and expenses of the organization of the district, the acquisition, construction or installation of said improvements, and incidental costs and expenses; and all other things in relation to local improvement districts. The following requirements shall apply to the creation of any local improvement district:

(1) The creation of any local improvement district shall be by ordinance; and

(2) Prior to the adoption of any ordinance creating a local improvement district, the Council shall hold at least one (1) public hearing at which all interested parties may appear and be heard. Notice of any such public hearing shall be published at least once. In addition, such notice shall be mailed pursuant to procedures established by ordinance.

Section 11-3. Surplus and Deficiency Fund.

When all outstanding securities of a local improvement district have been paid and any monies remain to the credit of the district, the Council may, without an election, transfer such monies to a special surplus and deficiency fund. The Council may prescribe by ordinance the manner in which the monies deposited in the surplus and deficiency fund may be applied.

Section 11-4. Additional Commitment to Pay Improvement District Securities.

The Council may, without any election, covenant in connection with the issuance of improvement district securities that, if at least three-fourths (¾) of the improvement district securities issued have been paid, and if for any reason the remaining assessments are not paid in time to pay the remaining securities of the district and the interest due thereon, the Town shall pay said securities and the interest due thereon when due and reimburse itself by collecting the unpaid assessments due the district.

Section 11-5. Improvement District Securities - General Benefit.

(a) In consideration of general benefits conferred on the Town at large from the construction, acquisition or installation of improvements made in connection with a local improvement district, the Council may, without an election, levy a general ad valorem property tax on all taxable property within the Town, at a rate not to exceed two (2) mills for any single district in any one (1) year, to be disbursed among the following purposes with such priority as may be determined by the Council:

(1) Paying any assessment levied against the Town, whether or not imposed on Town-owned property, in connection with securities issued for any local improvement district;

(2) Advancing money for the payment of principal, interest or both, for establishing reserves for, or otherwise securing the payment of, securities issued for any local improvement district in the manner provided for in the authorizing ordinance.

(b) In lieu of the tax levy provided in Subsection (a) of this section, the Council may, in its discretion, apply any available money of the Town for the purposes listed in Subsection (a) of this section, but in no event shall the amount so applied in any one (1) year exceed the amount which would have resulted in such year from a tax levied pursuant to Subsection (a) of this section.

Section 11-6. Limitation of Actions.

(a) No action of whatsoever nature against any act, proceeding or election of the Town done or had pursuant to this Article XI shall be maintained unless commenced within twenty (20) days after the election or performance of the act or proceeding or effective date of any ordinance or resolution complained of to:

(1) Question the validity or enforceability of or enjoin the performance of any act;

(2) Question the validity or enforceability of or enjoin the issuance or payment of any securities;

(3) Question the validity or enforceability of or enjoin the incurring of any other payment obligation;

(4) Question the validity or enforceability of or enjoin the imposition or collection of any taxes, assessments, fees or charges; or

(5) Obtain any other review of or relief against any act, proceeding or election of the Town pursuant to this Article XI.

(b) Any action not commenced within the time limits provided in Subsection (a) of this section shall be thereafter perpetually barred.

(c) The limitations of this section shall be in addition to any limitations or restrictions provided by ordinance.

### ARTICLE XII UTILITIES; FRANCHISES AND PERMITS

[Section 12-1. Acquisition of Utilities.](#BK_B31E63C9C52ABA4E5E83B74F5BF1A7DD)

[Section 12-2. Utility Rates.](#BK_1EFF6B8EF010467DAB199F555AF106C9)

[Section 12-3. Granting of Franchises.](#BK_DEA3A45FC72D00C9F6F9BBC4ECA340B2)

[Section 12-4. Existing Franchises.](#BK_FCDFFC42F2F4D84184090643E8BB53EE)

[Section 12-5. Revocable Permits or Licenses.](#BK_148EB9AA74A8795E20AD802CB0DC9F7F)

Section 12-1. Acquisition of Utilities.

The Town shall not acquire any municipal utility system by purchase or condemnation, nor construct any municipal utility system, unless the question of such acquisition or construction is first approved by a majority of the registered electors voting thereon at a regular or special election. The foregoing requirement shall not apply to any improvement, extension, expansion, betterment, repair, replacement or modification of any existing municipal utility system, nor shall the foregoing requirement apply to the institution of condemnation proceedings as may be provided in this Charter or by statutory law with respect to water facilities or sewerage facilities.

Section 12-2. Utility Rates.

The Council shall by ordinance establish rates for services provided by any municipal utility system.

Section 12-3. Granting of Franchises.

(a) No franchise shall be granted or renewed for a longer period than twenty (20) years.

(b) No franchise shall be granted, renewed or amended by the Council except by ordinance. Any ordinance granting, renewing or amending a franchise shall be subject to a timely referendum if one is filed in accordance with the procedures and requirements set forth in this Charter. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 5-2(b) of this Charter, such a petition shall be signed by registered electors of the Town equal in number to at least fifteen percent (15%) of the total number of electors of the Town registered to vote at the last regular election. If such an election is ordered, the grantee of such franchise shall deposit the cost of the election with the Town Clerk in an amount determined by the Town Clerk.

(c) Each franchise granted pursuant to this Charter shall include a provision for a periodic review of the franchise by the Council.

(d) The Council shall establish, by ordinances not inconsistent with this Charter, the terms, fees, compensation, conditions, record-keeping and other matters relating to franchises.

Section 12-4. Existing Franchises.

All franchise ordinances and agreements of the Town in effect on the effective date of this Charter shall remain in force in accordance with their respective terms and conditions unless modified by another franchise.

Section 12-5. Revocable Permits or Licenses.

Any permit or license granted for the temporary use or occupation of any street, alley, other public way or Town-owned place, shall be revocable by the Town at any time and without cause, whether or not such right to revoke is expressly reserved in the permit or license.

### ARTICLE XIII BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

[Section 13-1. Intent.](#BK_C9958252712358FC0E9B389A874A5AA0)

[Section 13-2. Creation, Alteration, and Abolition.](#BK_4AC032130CA0595ED99734805FA51BCE)

[Section 13-3. Planning and Zoning Commission.](#BK_4EBA694DB349446023C443B2FCCA233B)

Section 13-1. Intent.

It is the intent of this Article to ensure the participation of citizens in the governmental process.

Section 13-2. Creation, Alteration, and Abolition.

The Council may by ordinance create any Town board or commission and, except for boards and commissions specifically provided for in this Charter, may by ordinance alter or abolish any Town board or commission. The Council shall prescribe by ordinance the powers and duties of any Town board or commission, the qualifications of the members thereof, the method of making appointments to, filling vacancies in and removing members from, any Town board or commission and other matters concerning any Town board or commission. Neither the Mayor nor any Town employee shall serve on any such board or commission.

Section 13-3. Planning and Zoning Commission.

There is hereby created a Planning and Zoning Commission to assist the Council, in such manner as provided by the Council, in planning the development of the Town. The Council shall prescribe by ordinance the powers and duties of the Planning and Zoning Commission, the qualifications of the members thereof, the method of making appointments to, filling vacancies in and removing members from, the Planning and Zoning Commission, and other matters concerning the Planning and Zoning Commission; except that no more than two (2) members of the Planning and Zoning Commission may be non-residents of the Town.

### ARTICLE XIV MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

[Section 14-1. Interpretation.](#BK_E3BFB819BA520C9C66C2E955C186D2DB)

[Section 14-2. Reservation of Power.](#BK_2AFAEE87329413B992ED4AC81627914A)

[Section 14-3. Lease of Property.](#BK_1A3F8FB95F0E35334C10C45577F953D7)

[Section 14-4. Bequests, Gifts and Donations.](#BK_50C57926211B594704F006F070309B03)

[Section 14-5. Emergency Powers.](#BK_7A2FEFF51E36F51194EDA1A6E2A0FD86)

[Section 14-6. Limitations on Sale of Town-Owned Park Property.](#BK_807DA71FE8C902A292695C4FB701F486)

[Section 14-7. Penalties.](#BK_94BE47EEAF799C9EF5DF15C26EE29988)

[Section 14-8. Severability of Charter Provisions.](#BK_79AD2DC53993AF16FED0F87ADFBBB2D0)

[Section 14-9. Master Plan of the Town.](#BK_A09835467E3756557FF37206EE0260A1)

[Section 14-10. Charter Amendments.](#BK_FBE7B8356B715EB103FAA5F6C7ABD136)

[Section 14-11. Definitions.](#BK_86EE0925A44CCB3D87C937F7046BFD0C)

Section 14-1. Interpretation.

(a) Where any question exists as to the meaning of any portion of this Charter, it shall be interpreted consistently with the Charter's purpose to reserve to the Town and its citizens the broadest possible powers of home rule and self-government available under the Constitution, as limited only by the specific language of this Charter.

(b) Except as otherwise specifically provided in or indicated by the context, all words used in this Charter indicating the present tense shall not be limited to the time of the adoption of this Charter, but shall extend to and include the time of the happening of any event or requirement for which provision is made herein. The singular number shall include the plural, the plural shall include the singular, the masculine gender shall extend to and include the feminine gender and neuter and the word "person" may extend and be applied to bodies politic and corporate and to partnerships as well as individuals.

Section 14-2. Reservation of Power.

The power to supersede any law of this state now or hereafter in force, insofar as it applies to local or municipal affairs, shall be reserved to the Town, acting by Charter or ordinances, subject only to restrictions of Article XX of the State Constitution and subsequent amendments to the Charter and by ordinance.

Section 14-3. Lease of Property.

The Council may lease, for such time as Council shall determine, any real or personal property to or from any person, firm or corporation, public and private, governmental or otherwise. Any lease of Town property for a period of more than one (1) year shall be by ordinance. Any lease of Town property for one (1) year or less than one (1) year shall be by resolution or ordinance.

Section 14-4. Bequests, Gifts and Donations.

The Council, on behalf of the Town, may receive or refuse bequests, gifts and donations of all kinds of property in fee simple, whether encumbered or not, or in lease hold, or in trust for public, charitable or other purposes, and do all things and acts necessary to carry out the purposes of such gifts, bequests and donations with power to manage, sell, lease or otherwise dispose of the same in accordance with the terms of the gift, bequest or trust.

Section 14-5. Emergency Powers.

In case of riot, insurrection, disaster or other extraordinary emergency, the Mayor, with the assistance of the Town Manager, shall assume the authority to execute any action necessary for the protection of life and property. Such authority may include, but not be limited to, establishing regulations governing conduct and activities related to the cause of the emergency, and if the emergency continues, the Mayor, or in the Mayor's absence, the Town Manager, shall convene the Council to take such action as the Council deems necessary.

Section 14-6. Limitations on Sale of Town-Owned Park Property.

No property used for park purposes and maintained by the Town as a park, in which fee ownership is now or hereafter vested in the Town, shall be sold unless the question of such sale is first approved by a majority of the registered electors voting thereon at a regular or special election. Nothing herein shall limit the Council's power to grant any licenses, permits or easements with respect to such property.

Section 14-7. Penalties.

Any willful violation of this Charter shall be a misdemeanor punishable in the municipal court by a penalty not to exceed two hundred dollars ($200.00) and/or ninety (90) days in jail, or that fine and/or jail term which may be established by ordinance. Each such violation shall constitute a separate offense.

Section 14-8. Severability of Charter Provisions.

If any part of this Charter or the application thereof to any person or circumstance is found to be invalid, such invalidity shall not affect the validity of any remaining part of this Charter, and to this end this Charter is declared to be severable.

Section 14-9. Master Plan of the Town.

(a) The Council shall maintain a comprehensive master plan for the physical development of the Town. No land development by any private or governmental entity which, in the judgment of the Council, will significantly affect the Town, and no subdivision of land, zoning change or annexation shall be approved without considering the effect of such approval on the master plan.

(b) The Planning and Zoning Commission shall review the master plan at least once every three (3) years and recommend changes and revisions of the master plan to the Council.

(c) The Council shall revise the master plan following the Planning and Zoning Commission's review and shall consider the recommendations of the Commission in making such revision.

Section 14-10. Charter Amendments.

This Charter may be amended at any time in the manner provided by the Constitution. Nothing herein contained shall be construed as preventing the submission to the people of more than one (1) Charter amendment at any one (1) election. If provisions of two (2) or more proposed amendments adopted or approved at the same election conflict, the amendment receiving the highest affirmative vote shall become effective.

Section 14-11. Definitions.

As used in this Charter, the following words shall have the following meanings unless the context otherwise indicates:

(1) "Appropriation": The authorized amount of monies set aside for expenditures during a specified time for a specified purpose.

(2) "Constitution": Constitution of the State of Colorado, as from time to time amended.

(3) "Council" or "Town Council": Town Council of the Town of Dillon, Colorado, including the Mayor, unless otherwise provided.

(4) "Council Member," "Member of the Council" or "Member": Each member of the Council including the Mayor, unless otherwise provided.

(5) "Employee": A person employed by the Town of Dillon.

(6) "Franchise": An irrevocable privilege granted by the Town permitting a specified use of public property for a specified length of time.

(7) "Manager": The Town Manager of the Town of Dillon appointed pursuant to Section 7-1.

(8) "Municipal Utility System": Any water, sanitary sewer, heat, power, light, communication or transportation system of the Town, and any other system of the Town now or hereafter commonly classified as a utility system.

(9) "Officer": Any person elected to office or appointed by Council, including appointees to boards and commissions.

(10) "Published" or "Publication": Publishing in a newspaper of general circulation in the Town.

(11) "Registered elector": A qualified elector who has registered to vote pursuant to the requirements of the Colorado Municipal Election Code or Town ordinances.

(12) "Regular election": An election held pursuant to Section 4-2.

(13) "Special election": An election held pursuant to Section 4-3.

(14) "State statutes": The statutes of the State of Colorado, as from time to time amended.

(15) "Town": Town of Dillon, Colorado.

### ARTICLE XV TRANSITIONAL PROVISIONS

[Section 15-1. Effective Date of Charter.](#BK_E2F9A88C0E8AEF1C742589F6DA92DE32)

[Section 15-2. Prior Town Legislation.](#BK_869F0FDF30C5CBEC89CEF848B0EBCAA4)

[Section 15-3. Present Elected Officials to Continue in Office.](#BK_725863125AF157B43DEBE7771834BC85)

[Section 15-4. Continuation of Appointed Officers and Employees.](#BK_A8E79D681FADB99A87AB66183D2F1DF2)

[Section 15-5. Continuation of Present Boards and Commissions.](#BK_F219A4431B4EC517AD38CFD5D2BDE71B)

[Section 15-6. Saving Clause.](#BK_0A03FA6A230FE7B6579F6774864D5CA8)

Section 15-1. Effective Date of Charter.

This Charter shall become effective immediately upon voter approval, except that those provisions of Article VIII relating to the preparation and submission of the budget and capital improvement program shall become effective for the 1994 annual budget and those provisions in Article II relating to the election of Council Members shall become effective at the first regular election scheduled under this Charter to be held in April, 1994.

Section 15-2. Prior Town Legislation.

All ordinances, resolutions, rules and regulations of the Town which are not inconsistent with this Charter and which are in force and effect on the effective date of this Charter shall continue in full force and effect until repealed or amended. Any provision of any ordinance, resolution, rule or regulation which is inconsistent with this Charter is hereby repealed.

Section 15-3. Present Elected Officials to Continue in Office.

The present Town Board (renamed as the Town Council) and Mayor in office at the time of the adoption of this Charter shall continue to serve and carry out the functions, powers and duties of their offices and shall continue to receive their present salaries until their successors have been elected or appointed and assume the duties of their offices.

Section 15-4. Continuation of Appointed Officers and Employees.

Except as otherwise provided in this Charter, after the effective date of this Charter, all appointive officers and employees of the Town shall continue in that Town office or employment which they held prior to the effective date of this Charter as though they had been appointed or employed in the manner provided in this Charter, and they shall in all respects be subject to the provisions of this Charter, except that any officer or employee who holds a position which this Charter provides be held at the pleasure of the appointing officer or body shall hold such position only at such pleasure regardless of the term for which originally appointed.

Section 15-5. Continuation of Present Boards and Commissions.

All existing boards and commissions and the members thereof serving on the effective date of this Charter shall continue until changed in the manner provided in this Charter.

Section 15-6. Saving Clause.

Neither the adoption of this Charter nor the repeal of any ordinance, resolution, rule or regulation of the Town in conflict with the Charter shall be construed to destroy any property right, contract right or right of action of any nature or kind, civil or criminal, vested in or against the Town. The adoption of the Charter shall not be construed to affect any such right between the Town and any person.

TOWN OF DILLON, COLORADO

HOME RULE CHARTER COMMISSION

### CERTIFICATE OF FINAL ADOPTION

We, the undersigned, representing the present members of the Town of Dillon Home Rule Charter Commission, duly elected by the citizens of Dillon, Colorado, at a special election held on November 3, 1992, to frame a Home Rule Charter for the Town of Dillon, do hereby certify that the foregoing is the Proposed Charter as finally approved and adopted by the members of the Commission on the 1st day of March, 1993 for submission to the Board of Trustees and to the registered electors of the Town of Dillon.

Executed in triplicate at Dillon, Colorado, this 1st day of March, 1993.

(signature)                   (signature)               
John L. Del Mar, Chairman           Terry Herbert

(signature)                   (signature)               
Steven F. Letofsky, Secretary           Nathan McLain

(signature)                   (signature)               
Edwin W. Baker, Jr.               P. Gregory McNall

(signature)                   (signature)               
Samuel R. Freeman               Glenn R. Terrell

(signature)               
Darlene Gardner

STAFF

Mark R. Shapiro, Counsel to the Commission

William A. Simmons, Town Administrator

Mary Dullard, Recording Secretary

TOWN OF DILLON

### CERTIFICATE OF ELECTOR APPROVAL

I hereby certify that the foregoing is the Home Rule Charter as approved by the registered electors of the Town of Dillon at a special election held on April 20, 1993.

TOWN OF DILLON               
HOME RULE CHARTER COMMISSION

BY: (signature)                  
John L. Del Mar, Chairman